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Dear parents and carers, 

I trust that you had a well-deserved break over the Christmas period. School has started back with an emphasis 

on the forthcoming examinations (whether they be SATs, GCSEs or end of unit tests) as well as the usual focus on 

the Teaching and Learning in lessons. 

Please find enclosed some important information, noticeably a piece about consulting on changing the school 

day for September 2019 

As usual, a busy half term and plenty of activities for all pupils and staff to be involved in. As we are planning 

new activities for the new term, may we take this opportunity to wish you all a Happy New Year. 

 

Kind regards 

Mike Bennett 

Head teacher 

 

Ofsted update 

As you may remember, after our inspection, a number of parents were keen to be kept up to date on some of the 

areas that the school is working on. 

1. Governance review: 

A National Leader of Governance (NLG) and a member of the National Governors Association have worked with 

the governing body on a range of topics: 

 Emphasis on the role of the governing body, frequent references to leaders and governors with a specific 
focus on governance. 

 Continued focus on safeguarding and child protection. Checks on internal referrals to designated person for 
safeguarding and those to the LA along with brief details of resolution. 

 Attention paid to the curriculum to ensure it is broad, balanced and helping to prepare young people for life in 
modern Britain, promoting British values, supporting student’s spiritual, moral, social and cultural 
development, including an appropriate approach to teaching RE. 
 
2. Leadership across the school: 

To help strengthen the leadership of the school we have: 

 Increased the subject/area leaders. Please see the table below that explains what areas there are, who is 

responsible for them and the Senior Leader link. 

 All leaders across the school have and are engaged in leadership training. One example of this is the 

school employing a consultant who is also an Ofsted inspector to work with leaders on what Ofsted 

expect. 

One aspect of feedback the consultant has given was: 

“In terms of the development of subject leaders, senior staff have taken a number of important and effective 

improvement actions since the Summer of 2018. These include refreshing the subject leadership tier within the school 

and refining the role of subject leader. The work has involved the development of subject leaders’ scale of 

responsibility, accountability and scope of their work as key leaders in the quality assurance and improvement of 

teaching provision.” 
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Changing the School Day: Business Case 
 
I am writing to you as part of a consultation process to make changes to the school day. The changes, alongside 
the rationale for change and timescales are set out below. We would like to take on board your views before 
putting in place any changes for September 2019.  
 
In summary, the proposal seeks to ensure: 

1. A shorter lunch than the current 55 minutes;  
2. A tutor time at the start rather than in the middle of the day;  
3. There is no loss of learning time as there will be five, 60 minute teaching periods delivered over the 

course of the day;  
 
Why change the school day from its current format? 
The need for change has been agreed by the school’s leadership team as a result of the following: 
 
Student behaviour  
 
We strive for the highest standards of conduct from our pupils and our records from lunchtimes demonstrate 
that reducing the length of the lunch break will reduce the number of behaviour incidents, which occur during 
this time and maintain pupil focus on learning in the afternoon. 
We see an increased amount of low-level behavioural issues in the last 10 – 15 minutes of lunch.  
 
 
Student progress & attainment  
 
It is our responsibility to ensure that students are ready and prepared to learn in all lessons and that time is 
focussed on this objective. The current 55 minute lunchtime has some students running around playing football 
without rest, and others sitting around, sometimes getting bored. Neither ensure that students are focussed and 
ready to learn Period 5. 
 

Area English Maths Science Humanities Social 
science 

Computing & 
Business 

Languages Physical 
Activity 

Creative 

Subjects English Maths Chemistry 
Physics 
Biology 

History 
Geography 
RE 

Sociology 
PSHE 
Careers 
& WRL 

ICT 
Computing 
Business 

French 
German 
Spanish 

Physical 
Education 
DoE 
Award 
EVC 

Music 
Art 
D&T 

Leader Mr L 
Garward 

Mr N 
Hayward 

Miss C  
Price 

Mrs P 
Nesbitt 

Mrs P 
Nesbitt 

Mr A Hewitt 
(until 
appointment 
made) 

Mr A 
Ayton 

Mr J 
Worton 

Mr L  
Sabin 

SLT link Mrs L 
Bishop 

Mr T 
Clarkson 

Mr M 
Bennett 

Mrs L  
Bishop 

Mrs L 
Bishop 

Mr A Hewitt Mrs S 
Trevethick 

Mr M  
Bennett 

Mr M 
Bennett 
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Proposed New Timings 
 
Option 1 

Activity Monday – Friday 

Lesson Start Lessons End 

a.m. Registration (assemblies) 8.45am 9.05am 

Lesson 1 9.05am 10.05am 

Lesson 2 10.05am 11.05am 

Break 11.05am 11.25am 

Lesson 3 11.25am 12.25pm 

Lesson 4 12.25pm 1.25pm 

Lunch 1.25pm 2.00pm 

Lesson 5 (p.m. registration) 2.00pm 3.00pm 

 
Option 2 

Activity Monday – Friday 

Lesson Start Lessons End 

a.m. Registration (assemblies) 8.45am 9.00am 

Lesson 1 9.00am 10.00am 

Lesson 2 10.00am 11.00am 

Break 11.00am 11.20am 

Lesson 3 11.20am 12.20pm 

Lesson 4 12.20pm 1.20pm 

Lunch 1.20pm 1.55pm 

p.m. registration 1.55pm 2.00pm 

Lesson 5  2.00pm 3.00pm 

If you have any questions, please email slt@ridgeway.academy 

Research of other schools  
 
Very few secondary schools have such a long lunch break as Ridgeway’s current model.  
 
Tutor time at the start of the day  
 
By moving tutor time to the start of day, it will allow the school’s pastoral team to deal with any issues that have 
happened the previous day or overnight more effectively without disrupting pupils’ learning in lesson time. It will 
also allow for our more vulnerable pupils to meet with their pastoral leader or other agencies supporting them in 
order to prepare them for the school day ahead. Furthermore, it allows the school to reinforce key expectations 
around uniform and coming to school equipped at the start of the day rather than in the middle. The tutor 
period will remain an opportunity for a weekly assembly to introduce key themes & reinforce our core values in 
addition to giving out key notices and to meet individual pupils to discuss their progress, which we feel would 
achieve better results and have more impact at the start of the day. Finally, it ensures that any punctuality issues 
that can be caused by rush hour traffic disruptions, especially with students on buses, do not impact on lesson 
time. 
 
Staff Meeting  
The proposed changes will allow for more regular staff meeting times.  
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School Crossing 
 
When I was standing at the top of the drive recently, a driver asked me why we were not crossing the 
children over the road. I had to explain that we are not allowed to due to insurance. As you are aware, 
the Local Authority has deemed it too dangerous for a Patrol Crossing Officer to work at. As a 
consequence, we have suggested to the LA that perhaps a pedestrian crossing of some description 
would be helpful to aid youngsters in crossing a busy road. Sadly, for a number of years, we have not 
been able to reach a satisfactory conclusion. 
 
The more parents that are concerned might encourage the LA to act. Please share your concerns with 
us at: https://www.facebook.com/astwoodbanksafety 
 
Mr Bennett 
 

GCSE 

In October we held a GCSE welcome evening for years 9 & 10. The PowerPoint presentations from staff are on 
our website at https://ridgeway.academy/2019/02/01/ks4-gcse-parents-information We also gave out a 
handout that gives hints, suggestions and websites for each subject. As parents ourselves, we find it useful to 
remind children of these suggestions and websites periodically. We have attached the booklet to this newsletter 
for your reference. Over the next couple of weeks, we intend to release a list of suggested revision books for 
each subject. Check our social media platforms for updates. 
 

Why is high attendance important to my child's education? 

As a parent/carer you want the best for your children. Having a good education is an important factor in opening 
up more opportunities in adult life. Did you know that: 

 a child who is absent a day of school per week misses an equivalent of two years of their school life 

 90% of young people with absence rates below 85% fail to achieve five or more good grades of GCSE and around 
one third achieve no GCSEs at all 

 poor examination results limit young people’s options and poor attendance suggests to colleges and employers 
that these students are unreliable 

 poor school attendance is also closely associated with crime a quarter of school age offenders have truanted 
repeatedly 

 at least 1 million children take at least one half day off a year without permission 

 7.5 million school days are missed each year through unauthorised absence. 

GCSEs may seem a long way off for you and your child but all absence at any stage leads to gaps in your child’s 
learning. This in turn can: 

 mean that they fall behind in work 

 affect their motivation 

 affect their enjoyment of learning 

 

https://www.facebook.com/astwoodbanksafety
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 lead to poor behaviour 

 affect their desire to attend school regularly 

 affect their confidence in school 

 mean they miss out on the social life of school and extra curricular opportunities and experiences 

 affect their ability to have or keep friendships. 
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  Here is Bloom’s Taxonomy that we use in school. Please feel free to use at home also. 
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Here are some different styles of writing we encourage pupils to use. 
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When getting ready for SATs or GCSE’s we often find these strategies work. 


